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[57] ABSTRACT 
A linear Hall circuit that utilizes a single-ended output 
Hall current to sense a magnetic ?eld so as to measure 
the magnetic ?eld strength. A ?rst operational ampli?er 
con?gured as a transresistance ampli?er converts the 
output Hall current of a Hall device to an output volt 
age. To avoid inducing a bias-based nonlinearity in the 
output Hall current, a second operational ampli?er, 
having two resistors connected to both bias electrodes 
of the Hall device, respectively, is used to inject feed 
back Hall currents in them. The average value of the 
bias currents is then kept from varying with the output 
Hall current of the Hall device. 

8 Claims, 4 Drawing Sheets 
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LINEAR HALL CIRCUIT FOR MEASURING 
MAGNETIC FIELD STRENGTH 

FIELD OF THE INVENTION 

The present invention relates to a magnetic sensing 
circuit for measuring magnetic ?eld, and more speci? 
cally, to a Hall circuit for measuring magnetic ?eld 
strength. 

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION 

Recently, the study of Hall device techniques has 
been developed, resulting in the discovery of the cur 
rent mode of Hall device. For example, as shown in 
FIG. 1, European patent No. EPO357013 discloses a 
circuit which employs a method of injecting a current 
into a Hall axis of a Hall device (HD). In this circuit, the 
injected current is equal to the output Hall current Iho 
and is then converted to an output voltage indicating 
the magnetic ?eld strength so that the magnetic ?eld 
can be measured. However, it is due to the presence of 
the Hall current that the currents at the two bias 
contacts of the Hall device may not be equal to each 
other and may vary with changes in the external mag 
netic ?eld. This leads to nonlinearity between the Hall 
current and the magnetic ?eld to be measured and con 
sequently results in inaccurate measurements of the 
magnetic ?eld. Furthermore, there also is another prob 
lem which affects measurement in the circuit. The zero‘ 
point of the output voltage thereof is at a value of a 
portion of the voltage of the power supply divided by 
the internal resistance of the Hall device and the bias 
resistors. Therefore, any discreptancy in the internal 
resistance of the Hall device and any shift of tempera 
ture will result in the offset of the output zero-point of 
the circuit. The symmetrical bias solution presented by 
Chinese Patent Application. No. 901068462 prevents 
the sum of the currents in the two bias contacts of the 
Hall device from changing with that of magnetic ?eld 
so as to provide a linearity between the Hall current and 
the magnetic ?eld to be measured. The output zero 
point of the circuit takes the middle potential of the 
power-supply voltage of the circuit, and is independent 
of the internal resistance of the Hall device. Thus the 
circuit is kept relatively steady. However, in this cir 
cuit, since the output zero-point is a ?oating point, 
when positive and negative dual-power supplies are 
employed, any change of the voltage of the power 
supplies will cause a shift in the output zero-point ac 
cordingly. 

SUMMARY OF THE INVENTION 

Accordingly, it is an object of the present invention 
to provide a Hall circuit which has a steady reference 
zero-point, e.g. ground potential and a good linearity 
between the Hall current and the magnetic ?eld to be 
measured so as to present an accurate magnetic ?eld 
measurement. 

According to the invenion, a Hall circuit for measur 
ing magnetic ?eld comprises a Hall device and a bias 
means connected to a ?rst and a second bias contacts of 
the Hall device, wherein a current injection means is 
connected to both bias contacts of the Hall device to 
force the output of the Hall axis of the Hall device to be 
kept at a predetermined potential, which wilt then be 
used as an output zero-point of the circuit, an ampli?er 
means is connected to the output of the Hall axis of the 
Hall device, said ampli?er means converts the Hall 
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2 
current output from the Hall device into the output 
voltage of the circuit during the measurement of the 
magnetic ?eld to indicate the measurement of the mag 
netic ?eld. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

In the following the invention will be described in 
detail in connection with examples shown in the accom 
panying drawings, in which: 
FIG. 1 shows a circuit arrangement of the prior art; 
FIG. 2 is a diagram of the Hall circuit according to 

the invention; 
FIG. 3 shows an equivalent circuit of FIG. 2; and 
FIG. 4 shows an embodiment of the Hall circuit ac 

cording to the present invention. 

DETAILED DESCRIPTION OF PREFERRED 
EMBODIMENTS 

FIG. 2 presents a preferred embodiment of the Hall 
circuit according to the invention. The Hall circuit of 
the invention comprises a Hall device as shown by the 
box 15 having a ?rst and a second bias contacts 15a and 
15c connected to a ?rst and second current sources (1;) 
11 and (I2) 21 respectively, and a ?rst and a second Hall 
current contacts 151; and 15d connected to the negative 
inputs 14 and 16 of a ?rst and a second operational 
ampli?ers (0A1 and 0A2) 17 and 25 respectively. The 
positive inputs of both ampli?ers are connected to the 
reference ground 27 so that the output voltage VOat the 
output 31 of the second operational ampli?er 25 takes 
this reference ground 27 as its ground. Since there is no 
current at the referencev ground 27, this point can be 
used as a setting or adjusting terminal for the zero-point 
of the output without involving any additional offset. 
The output of the ?rst operational ampli?er 17 is con 
nected to both ?rst and second bias contacts 15a and 15c 
of the Hall device 15 via feedback resistors 13 and 19 
(R1 and R2) respectively. Therefore, the output of the 
?rst operational ampli?er 17 injects the feedback cur 
rents Ihl and Ihg into the ?rst and second bias contacts 
150 and 150 of the Hall device 15 via the resistors R1 
and R2 when a magnetic ?eld to be measured induces a 
Hall current Ih in the Hall device as shown in FIG. 3 by 
the Hall current source 152. This negative feedback 
connection will keep the ?rst Hall contact 15b at the 
ground potential. 
When the feedback resistors R1 and R2 are equal, the 

injected currents Ihl and Ihz fed to the ?rst and second 
bias contacts 15a and 15c of the Hall device 15 are equal 
to each other too. Therefore, the sum of the currents of 
both bias contacts 15a and 150 of the Hall device 15 is 
independent of the magnetic ?eld so that the linearity 
between the Hall current lb and the magnetic ?eld to be 
measured is ensured. Since both Ih1 and 1h; are equal to 
lh, (they may be referred to as “feedback Hall current”) 
and have a linear relation to the magnetic ?eld to be 
measured, consequently the output Hall current Iho of 
the Hall device 15 as well as the output voltage Vgof 
the circuit also have a linear relation to the magnetic 
?eld being measured. In the invention, the bias current 
sources may be replaced by temperature-dependent 
current sources or thermal resistors, and this may 
achieve temperature compensation easily. 
The response of the circuit of FIG. 2 to the magnetic 

?eld will be further described in the light of FIG. 3. 
FIG. 3 is a simpli?ed diagram of the circuit of FIG. 2, 
wherein the Hall device is represented by an equivalent 
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bridge with four equal arms as shown within dashed 
lines, the Hall current generated under the effect of a 
magnetic ?eld is represented by a Hall current source Ih 
(15e) on the diagonal line of the Hall axis. Furthermore, 
the bias current sources I1 and I2 are omitted in FIG. 3 
for clarity because they do not affect the signal amplify 
ing operation in the circuit. It is obvious in the light of 
FIG. 3 that since the Hall device is in fact a bridge with 
four equal arms, the feedback current Ih1 is equally 
divided between the two upper arms of the bridge. 
Likewise, H12 is equally divided between the two lower 
arms of the bridge. As there is no current coming in and 
going out of the Hall contact 15b, the equality (Ih1_ 
+Ih2)/2=Ih is established. Therefore, the output Hall 
current Iho at the second Hall contact 15d will be: 

This output Hall current Iho is converted into the ?nal 
output voltage VOby the current-voltage converter 
composed of the second operational ampli?er 25 and 
the feedback 29 to indicate the magnetic ?eld strength. 
FIG. 4 shows a real circuit according to the principle 

of the invention, where the bias current sources I1 and 
I2 of FIG. 2 are replaced with two resistors R1, R4 
connected to the power supplies V+ and V- respec 
tively, and wherein the parameters of each element in 
the circuit are as follows: R1=R2=R3=R4=7.5 K9; 
R5: 100 K9; the ?rst and second operational ampli?ers 
17 and 25 are “A 741 respectively; the Hall device 15 is 
a GaAs epitaxial device with a sensitivity of 0.4/Tesla; 
voltage sources are V+ = +15 V, V31 = — 15 V respec 
tively; the sensitivity of the output voltage Vain re 
sponse to the magnetic ?eld is about 80 V/I‘esla. 
Thus, the present invention provides a Hall circuit 

with a steady reference zero-point and an advantageous 
linearity between the output voltage and the magnetic 
?eld to be sensed. 
While the invention has been described in conjunc 

tion with speci?c embodiments thereof, it is evident that 
many alterations, modi?cations, and variations will be 
apparent to those skilled in the art in light of the forego 
ing description. Accordingly, it is intended to embrace 
all such alterations, modi?cations, and variations in the 
appended claims. 
What we claim is: 

. 1. A circuit for measuring magnetic ?eld, comprising: 
a Hall device (15) having ?rst and second bias 

contacts (15a, 15c) and ?rst and second Hall 
contacts (15b, 15d); 

bias means (11, 21) connected to said ?rst and second 
bias contacts (15a, 15c) of said Hall device (15); 

a ?rst ampli?er means (13, 17, 19, 27) having an in 
verted input (14) connected to said ?rst Hall 
contact (15b) of said Hall device (15) and an output 
connected to said ?rst and second bias contacts 
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4 
(15a, 15c) for injecting a ?rst and second feedback 
Hall current (Ihl, Ih2) respectively to said ?rst and 
second bias contacts (15a, 150) of said Hall device 
(15); 

a second ampli?er means (25, 27, 29) having an in 
verted input (16) connected to said second Hall 
contact (15d) of said Hall device (15) for receiving 
an output Hall current (Iha) of said Hall device (15) 
and for conveying it to an output voltage of said 
circuit. 

2. A circuit according to claim, 1, wherein said ?rst 
and second Hall contacts (15b, 15d) of said Hall device 
(15) are forced at a common reference ground (27) by 
means of a feedback circuit con?guration of said ?rst 
and second ampli?er means. 

3. A circuit according to claim 2, wherein said second 
ampli?er means comprises a transresistance ampli?er 
composed of an operational ampli?er (25) and a feed 
back resistor (29) connected between the second ampli 
?er output (31) and said second ampli?er inverting 
input (16) thereof, and wherein a non-inverting input of 
said ampli?er (25) is connected to said reference ground 
(27). 

4. A circuit according to claim 1, wherein said output 
Hall current (Ibo) of said Hall device (15) is a substan» 
tially linear function of a magnetic ?eld applied to said 
circuit. 

5. A circuit according to claim 1, wherein said ?rst 
and second feedback Hall currents (Ihl, Ih2) are sub 
stantially equal to each other and the sum of said feed 
back Hall currents are substantially equal to said output 
Hall current (Iho) of said Hall device (15). 

6. A circuit according to claim 1, wherein said ?rst 
ampli?er means is a transconductance ampli?er com 
prising a ?rst operational ampli?er (17) and ?rst and 
second feedback resistors (13, 19); wherein said invert 
ing input (14) of said operational ampli?er (17) is con 
nected to said ?rst Hall contact (15b) of said Hall device 
(15) and a non-inverting input of said ampli?er (17) is 
connected to said reference ground (27); said ?rst feed 
back resistor (13) is connected between the output of 
said operational ampli?er (17) and said ?rst bias contact 
(15a) of said Hall device (15); said second feedback 
resistor (19) is connected between the output of said 
operational ampli?er (17) and said second bias contact 
(150) of said Hall device (15); and said two feedback 
resistors (13, 19) have substantially the same resistance 
value. 

7. A circuit according to claim 1, wherein said bias 
means comprises two current sources (11, I2) which 
provide substantially equal current values respectively. 

8. A circuit according to claim 1, wherein said bias 
means comprises two resistors (R1, R4) which have 
substantially equal resistance values respectively. 
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